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NEXT MEETING: JUNE 23, 2022 @ 6:00 P.M. on the third floor of the municipal building
VILLAGE OF RIDGEFIELD PARK

MINUTES OF THE HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION

May 26, 2022
Chairman Jeff Hoffman called the meeting to order at 6:05 p.m., it having been duly noted that this meeting is being held in accordance with the Open Public Meetings Act N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq., notice of which was published in The Record and sent to the Star Ledger as well as posted on the Village message board. Roll call was taken.  Members present were:  Tim Arata, Jeff Hoffman, Matt Bilow, Gerard Garofalow, Andre Lam. Not present: James Manfredi, Juan Kuriyama, Bob Olson.  Planner Ken Ochab was also present at the meeting.
The minutes of the April 28, 2022, meeting were approved on a motion made by Gerard Garofalow and seconded by Matt Bilow.  All were in favor of the motion. 
APPROVAL NOTES:  ANY APPROVALS REMAIN SUBJECT TO THE APPLICANT SECURING CONSTRUCTION PERMITS FOR ALL WORK REVIEWED BY THIS COMMISSION.  ALL APPROVALS FOR SIGNS ARE SUBJECT TO CONFORMANCE WITH ZONING ORDINANCE AND MUST BE APPROVED AS SUCH BY THE ZONING OFFICER.
IF THERE ARE ANY DEVIATIONS TO WHAT IS APPROVED, ANY AND ALL CHANGES MUST BE PRESENTED TO THE HPC PRIOR TO ANY WORK BEING DONE.  THIS INCLUDES ANY CHANGES IN PLANS, MATERIAL, COLORS, ETC., WHICH HAVE BEEN GIVEN FINAL APPROVAL BY THE HPC.  NOTE:  BACKLIT, INTERNALLY LIGHTED, AND NEON SIGNS ARE NOT PERMITTED) LIGHTED/LED SIGNS ARE ONLY PERMITTED IF THEY ARE INSTALLED 2' INSIDE THE WINDOW. NO FLASHING OR SCROLLING LIGHTS/SIGNS PERMITTED.
Public Comments (not pertaining to applications): None.
New Business: (22-05-01) 36-46 Mt. Vernon Street – application to demolish existing restaurant and three residential structures and construct a mixed-use building consisting of 28 residential units and 2,537 sq of retail space at 36-46 Mount Vernon Street, Block 65, Lots 20, 21, 22 and 23. Drawings were submitted to construct a mid-rise mixed-use development on 36-46 Mt. Vernon Street.  Applicant is seeking approval to demolish the existing structures on the property and construct a four (4) story, mixed-use development consisting of twenty
eight (28) residential units over approximately 2,533 square feet of retail space and parking garage and related improvements. The twenty-eight (28) residential units will consist of eighteen (18) one-bedroom units and ten (10) two-bedroom units. Specific details are listed on submitted drawings.  Gregory Asadurian, Esq. represented the property owner/applicant Lexington Equities, LLC.  Architect was James Virgona, R.A.  Rami Evar, member of Lexington Equities, LLC, was also present.
James Virgona, R.A., gave a description of the work to be done as illustrated on the drawings that were submitted. He explained that the slope exceeds 8-10 ft and they will use the slope driveway off of Mt. Vernon and another on Lincoln.
The building will be four-story on Lincoln and 2½ story on east part of property toward Main Street.  There will be retail space on Mt. Vernon Street as required.  The garage will wrap around the retail stores.  Next to the lobby is retail space.
The slope requested from the planner allows them to create a nice entry for ADA on the west with four steps in the middle.  There will be two signage areas with an ornamental canopy. (24”H x max length of canopy storefront, signage location as shown, front lit from underside of canopy, metal canopy with steel rod guides at each retail entry). On the corner will be the name of the building, Vernon. (12”H x 11’, location shown on drawing with indirect back lit LED lighting).   
The architect said they took into account comments from the ZB to make a more traditional look using more brick and changed to double-hung windows.  More detail was added to the roofline and facade.  The roof was raised for transom windows typical at street facades.  Cement fiberboard will be used between the lower windows.  Endicott brick in an orange salmon blend from clays will be used.  It was common in the late 1800s and early 1900’s.  The applicant showed a photo of a project completed recently in Jersey City. 

The metal panel by the windows is smokey grey.  For the sake of creating hierarchy, it will call for a variance because it is higher on the corners.  
Application exhibits were:

AR1 – 5/19/22 Mt. Vernon Street (South) Elevation

AR2 – 5/19/22 Lincoln Avenue (West) Elevation

AR3-7 – Floor Plans revised to reflect new window pattern and depths

AR8 – Material pallet from Jersey City
The applicant will work with the HPC to do what the HPC wants.  They want to be part of what is existing.  The architect said they can provide electronic copies of details where needed.  There was a short discussion on the panels.  Metal panels fade less but when they start to fade you have to replace the whole thing.  Cement can get a more recessed window.  The applicant said they will submit any requested samples.

The HPC said they would like to see a list of all approved materials to make it easier once the project has begun. An approved submittal list will leave no room for misunderstandings.
The HPC also wants to see railings.  From a safety standpoint, railings are necessary by the main entrance.  That information will need to be submitted for approval before being installed.  Lighting should also be submitted before it is installed.

As far as the sign with the building’s name, Vernon, it would be internally lit with a glow, the lights shine toward the back and the HPC has no problem with that.

It was explained to the applicant that they can submit materials for approval via email and they do not have to wait for a formal meeting to get approval.  The HPC let the applicant know that it prefers the cement fiberboard for this project.

The height is about 37’6 or 10”.  They will need to go over 40’ to get the cornice line and little roof on top.  They probably need a 4 ft. variance.  The HPC said they would write a letter to the ZB to advise it is needed to do what the HPC is calling for.  It is appropriate to maintain the profile of the building and look for what the HPC requires.  This new design adds to the historical value of the building.  
A motion was made by Gerard Garofalow and seconded by Matt Bilow that the HPC write a letter to the ZB that in order for the applicants conforming to the Historic District and design of the building, height variance is required because of the aesthetics, which the HPC has jurisdiction over.  All were in favor of the motion.  Voting was as follows:
	MEMBER
	YES
	NO
	RECUSE

	Jeff Hoffman, Chairman
	X
	
	

	Gerard Garofalow, Vice
	X
	
	

	Tim Arata
	X
	
	

	Matthew Bilow
	X
	
	

	Andre Lam
	X
	
	

	James Manfredi
	
	
	

	Alternates:
	
	
	

	Robert Olson
	
	
	

	Juan Kuriyama
	
	
	


The HPC reminded the applicant they want a list of approved submittals to include: 1) railings 2) lights 3) windows 4) color 5) brick.  Material selection should be included in the submittal.

Planner Ken Ochab said the HPC should send the minutes and letter to the ZB.

A motion was made by Matt Bilow and seconded by Gerard Garofalow, based on the receipt of a few items, the HPC can vote on the presented drawings, to approve the application with details listed on the drawings.  All were in favor of the motion.  Voting was as follows:
	MEMBER
	YES
	NO
	RECUSE

	Jeff Hoffman, Chairman
	X
	
	

	Gerard Garofalow, Vice
	X
	
	

	Tim Arata
	X
	
	

	Matthew Bilow
	X
	
	

	Andre Lam
	X
	
	

	James Manfredi
	
	
	

	Alternates:
	
	
	

	Robert Olson
	
	
	

	Juan Kuriyama
	
	
	


Old Business: (20-07-01) Bob-O’s Cheesesteaks, 252 Main Street – Chairman Jeff Hoffman, Vice-Chair Gerard Garofalow and Matt Billow met with Bobby Lee on May 10 to discuss the proposed mural on the side of the building as he asked for some guidance.  A discussion was had on some of the suggestions and the HPC explained why they didn’t feel some were appropriate for the outside of the building.  They walked to the hallway of the municipal building to show him an old photo of the last farm in RP and suggested that be used as a background.  Bobby Lee asked if he could put a mural on the other side of the building as he was the building owner.  The HPC thought it might be a good place to have a welcome to RP sign or something similar since it was at the start of the historic district.   Bobby Lee will submit that project at a later date. He would like to see the students be able to start work on the mural now since the weather is nice and it’s getting close to the end of the school year.
Correspondence/Notes/Comments:

A. Correspondence Received: 

· Email dated 4/29/22 from Commissioner MacNeill   Re:  HPC may only have two alternates

· Email dated 5/6/22 from Manuel Sanchez of 167 Main  Re:  Gooseneck lights will be submitted before installation

· Email dated 5/9/22 from Manuel Sanchez  Re:  Ring Bell and painting of door

· Memo dated 5/11/22 from Tara O’Grady enclosing Resolution appointing Timothy Arata & oath of office

· Letter dated 5/24/22 from Gregory K. Asadurian Re: 36-46 Mt. Vernon Street enclosing application and drawings

Open matters with Building Dept.:
· Domino’s (172 Main Street) – windows on Cedar Street side of building are covered in signage, not approved and over limit; also installed flood lights on Cedar Street

· Trust LLC (165 Main Street) – new business has installed unapproved signage.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 7:00 p.m. on a motion by Gerard Garofalow and seconded by Tim Arata.  All were in favor of this motion.

The next meeting is scheduled for June 23, 2022.








Respectfully submitted,

Barbara DeLuca
Barbara DeLuca

cc:  Building Dept./Zoning Board/Planning Board
      Gregory Asadurian, Esq. (36-46 Mt. Vernon Street)
      James Virgona, R.A. (36-46 Mt. Vernon Street)
      Bobby Lee (252 Main Street)


